


From 1 January 2022 to 30 September 2022, Kāinga Ora received a total of 639 
complaints about customer behaviour in Christchurch City. It’s important to note that these 
figures show a complete picture of all complaints received about customer behaviour 
within the period, including minor grievances, duplicate entries and complaints that were 
later withdrawn or found to have no merit. 

2. Total number of written notices Kāinga Ora has issued to tenants for anti-
social behaviour in Christchurch between 1 January 2022 - 18 September 
2022.  

 
Kāinga Ora is committed to responding effectively to disruptive behaviour when it occurs 
and made changes earlier this year to support this. We have a range of tools in place to 
help respond to disruptive behaviour, including tools to support relocation through the 
Residential Tenancies Act (RTA) where appropriate, which are outlined below.  
 
Section 55A 
 
Issuing a notice under Section 55A of the RTA not only allows us to address severe or 
persistent disruptive behaviour, it also provides the customer with an opportunity to reflect 
on the situation and work on changing their behaviour. We have seen encouraging signs 
of this happening to date, with customers who have been issued notices positively 
changing their behaviour so that further notices have not been required at this point.  
 
Between 1 January 2022 and 30 September 2022, Kāinga Ora has not issued any notices 
under Section 55A of the RTA in Christchurch City. 
 
Section 53B 
 
While our first approach is to support a change in behaviour, we can, and do, move 
people where necessary. What we typically find is that when relocated, the majority of 
customers take the opportunity to make a fresh start and we see positive results.  
 
If the customer is willing to be relocated, Kāinga Ora can take steps to do this without 
requiring any notices to be issued. Between 1 January 2022 and 30 September 2022, 19 
households in Christchurch City have been relocated for disruptive behaviour by 
agreement.  
 
If the customer is not willing to work with us, Kāinga Ora can use Section 53B of the RTA 
to support relocation by ending a tenancy and transferring the customer to another home. 
Between 1 January 2022 and 30 September 2022, Kāinga Ora has not issued any Section 
53B notices to customers in Christchurch City.  
 

3. Total number of written notices pertaining to the Residential Tenancy Act 
Kāinga Ora has issued to tenants for anti - social behaviour in Christchurch 
between 1 January 2022 - 18 September 2022. 

 
Kāinga Ora has the ability to issue notices under the RTA to customers in situations 
where their tenancy obligations have not been met. As outlined earlier in this response, 
issuing a notice allows Kāinga Ora to address the behaviour, while providing the customer 
with an opportunity to work on changing their behaviour.  
 
One of the tools Kāinga Ora can use to do this is issuing a Section 40 notice where a 
customer has caused or permitted unreasonable disturbance to their neighbour’s peace, 






